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Note: The Millennial Housing Commission held a “public housing focus meeting” on July 25, 2001. The meeting agenda and minutes, as well as papers from several meeting participants, are posted on the MHC Web site at http://www.mhc.gov/focus.html. A review of the participants’ papers is strongly recommended.

*
*
*

Bank of America
General Comments

The Commission’s request for comment contains only a single explicit reference to HUD’s public housing program, which serves the very lowest income households, represents an annual federal expenditure of nearly $7 billion, and has evolved over the past few decades in a manner that threatens its long-term stability and survival.

We believe The Commission should consider how the nation’s public housing system and associated federal resource commitment might be reconfigured, drawing upon the past three decades of “learnings” from the larger affordable housing and community development industry.
In any such effort, resources should continue to focus primarily on extremely low-income households, but should do so in the context of overcoming the economic and social isolation that characterizes too many of today’s public housing communities.
HOPE VI

While HOPE VI supports a desperately needed effort to end the historic isolation of severely distressed public housing communities, the current administrative regime is wildly expensive and burdensome. Severely distressed public housing would be much better served by a more flexible approach that:

(a) increases the level of capital available;

(b) links access to this capital to efforts that also use private risk capital and state or local government capital;

(c) provides certain types of procedural “safe harbors” intended to reduce the administration and transaction cost burden of the current approach;

(d) promotes mixed-income and mixed-tenure replacement efforts, and

(e) allows distressed public housing to be revitalized with off-site replacement, including acquisitions, so long as the off-site replacement meets income mixing criteria.

Non-HUD Real Estate

In some areas, local public housing authorities, acting under their state and local law powers and not relying on HUD derived resources, have played a meaningful role in acquiring, developing and preserving affordable housing. Many of these ventures are undertaken in partnership with local government. A few of these authorities now have non-HUD real estate portfolios that are larger than their public housing portfolios.

Notably, in some cases, the non-HUD portfolios generate significant unencumbered, recurring cash flows and represent a locally controlled and locally developed subsidy stream. The federal government should support and encourage such locally driven entrepreneurial initiatives and examine ways to propagate and generalize these skills and capacities across the public housing industry. Bank of America, LISC, Enterprise and NAHRO recently launched a joint initiative, the NAHRO Access Alliance, to do just that. NAA deserves federal recognition and support.

Preservation

Relative to the public housing stock, HUD should simplify and promote its mixed finance program. The program should be clearly and especially receptive to local strategies that “preserving” public housing and also deliver a wider range of revitalization objectives. Such objectives would include mixed income, tenure, and land use, work and housing geographic balance, and neighborhood reinvestment and revitalization master plans.

“Preservation” of public housing must be separated from the preservation of particular structures. It should be possible to “preserve” or to “modernize” public housing by outright replacement, including acquisition of existing properties.

Citizens’ Housing and Planning Association
HOPE VI

HOPE VI, while the largest development program on the national level, is not truly a production program but rather a public housing preservation/reduction program. In most HOPE VI developments, units available to the population most in need, extremely low-income households, are reduced. The intense HUD oversight, prescriptive imposition of HUD’s changing policy ideas, and limited range of applicability make this a costly program to serve a small sector of distressed public housing.

Mixed Finance

Encourage HUD Public Housing to expand their mixed finance programs so that federal public housing capital resources can leverage other affordable housing resources to allow housing authorities to produce a range of affordable housing in their communities.

Civil Rights Organizations (multiple)
HOPE VI

The HOPE VI Program generally provides for demolition of severely distressed public housing, and creation of higher income communities on the site of the former public housing development. Fair housing advocates have pointed out that Hope VI should be administered to encourage fair housing goals and to provide adequate safeguards for existing residents in the relocation process. We have proposed that a fair housing impact assessment be incorporated into the HOPE VI program selection process, and that the February 26, 2001 NOFA and all future NOFAs for Hope VI be amended to encourage creation of integrated housing opportunities for public housing residents.

The Community Builders
HOPE VI

HUD should broaden HOPE VI threshold selection criteria beyond physical obsolescence to encompass economically and socially dysfunctional properties. Like physically distressed properties, these developments require demolition, reconstruction, and repositioning within the competitive private housing marketplace.

Non-HUD Real Estate

Under QHWRA, Housing Authorities now have much more freedom to contribute public housing capital and operating dollars to privately owned and managed mixed-income developments. Through best practice recognition and technical assistance, HUD should highlight ways in which Housing Authorities are working in partnership with private developers using Low Income Tax Credits, tax exempt bonds, and HOME/CDBG block grant dollars to leverage scare federal resources, boost mixed-income housing production, and catalyze neighborhood revitalization efforts.

…

HUD should create a new program tool, similar to HOPE VI, that funds demolition and/or redevelopment of existing large assisted housing developments that can anchor neighborhood revitalization efforts. Integrating these developments into the competitive marketplace is critical to strengthening neighborhoods, preserving the stock, and creating environments where families can complete the transition from dependency to economic independence.

HUD should allow use of the existing Mark-to-Market upfront grant resource to facilitate planning for acquisition of HUD-assisted housing for purchasers of privately owned properties. The current policy providing upfront grants only to purchasers of government-owned properties impedes beneficial transactions, encourages wasted transactions costs to access funds, and misses opportunities to preserve at-risk stock.

The Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities Housing Task Force
General Comments

HUD, General Accounting Office and numerous CCD Housing Task Force studies all document that over 60 percent of privately owned HUD-assisted housing developments have occupancy policies which either severely restrict or completely exclude people with disabilities under age 62. Over 100,000 public housing units have been designated as “elderly only.” The CCD Housing Task Force and TAC have estimated that over 273,000 units of HUD public and assisted housing that were—by law—available to people with disabilities prior to 1992 are now reserved exclusively for elderly households. Thus far, only 40,000 new Section 8 vouchers have been created to make up for this loss.

This decline in available studio and one bedroom units for people with disabilities will continue as Public Housing Authorities (PHAs) continue to designate “elderly only” housing. Each year, PHAs remove at least 15,000 units or more from the supply of subsidized housing that people with disabilities are able to live in, and more units are being designated every day. Many of these units are the only federally subsidized units in the locality that are fully accessible to people with disabilities that have mobility impairments. Current federal housing policies do not address this loss of housing opportunity.

Council for HOPE VI and Mixed Finance: First document on Web site
Mixed Finance

The Council recommends permitting public housing residents’ rent contributions to be used to pay debt service in developments that have achieved break-even cash flow. The HOPE VI program permits targeting occupancy to residents with a range of incomes (income tiering) to ensure that a proposed development is viable both financially and in its ability to attract families with a broad range of incomes. Most HOPE VI developments involve equity investment created through the Low Income Housing Tax Credit Program (“Tax Credit Program”). The Tax Credit Program’s limit of 60% of area median income has become the de facto income cap for residents (notwithstanding that public housing income limits can be as high as 80% of area median income). Thus, even with this ability to target incomes, residents with very low and low incomes are being served. Often, break-even operations can be achieved with average incomes at 30-40% of the area median. Accordingly, many HOPE VI projects can generate some amount of positive cash flow within the public housing rent limits. The ability to leverage this positive cash flow can be a significant source of capital in many HOPE VI developments.

We propose that HUD modify its policy to permit the resident contribution (but not the operating subsidy portion) to be used to pay debt service in projects that are at or above break-even. Among other benefits, this would create a lessened up-front dependence on Capital Funds and an increased ability to borrow money for development on the private market, thus permitting a portion of rent for additional leveraging.

Second document on Web site
Capital Fund

Issue—Section 212(d)(4) and (5) of the HOME Investment Partnerships Act prohibits use of HOME Funds with Public Housing funds provided under section 9 of the US Housing Act of 1937 (“Act”). We believe that this language was an inadvertent prohibition that occurred when Congress changed the public housing funding mechanism in 1998 to provide both capital and operating funds for public housing under section 9 of the Act. We believe Congress only intended to continue the prohibition against using HOME funds for public housing operations and modernization, not redevelopment. This prohibition against the use of HOME funds with the Public Housing Capital Fund reduces a valuable potential source of financing for public housing revitalization.

Desired Outcome—Eliminate prohibition by working with HUD and Congress to enact a technical amendment to the HOME Investment Partnerships Act to provide that HOME funds may be used in conjunction with the Public Housing Capital Fund for the development and revitalization of public housing.

HOPE VI

Next Available Unit rule.

Issue—Section 42(g)(2)(D)(ii) of the IRS code requires that if a tax credit resident’s household income rises above 140% of median income, then the next available unit must be rented to a tax credit eligible household, even though under the public housing program a family in the unit that was a public housing eligible family at the time of admission remains a public housing family. Many HOPE VI developments are mixed-income communities with public housing, tax credit, and market-rate residents. The market-rate portion of the development is usually financed with debt requiring hard/must pay debt service. Failure to pay debt service will result in foreclosure of the entire development. According to the next available unit rule, if a public housing and tax credit eligible resident’s household income rises above 140%, then the next available unit must be rented to a tax credit eligible tenant. The next available unit may be a market-rate unit, resulting in a potentially significant loss of rental income if the market rent is higher than the rent paid by the public housing, tax credit resident. This issue is further exacerbated by public housing flat rents that limit the potential rent available from public housing residents, regardless of income.

Desired Outcome—Legislative change that will eliminate the 140% income limitation for any unit that is both public housing and tax credit eligible at initial occupancy.

Applicable Federal Rate and HOPE VI funds.

Issue—HOPE VI and other public housing development funds are Federal funds which are granted by HUD to PHAs who may then either grant the funds or loan the funds for use in the development. If the HOPE VI funds are made as grants to the project, they reduce eligible basis for tax credit purposes, limiting the amount of tax credits and tax credit equity financing available for a development. To avoid a reduction in basis, HOPE VI funds are usually “loaned” to the partnership developing the property. However, if a property expects to utilize “9%” tax credits, the HOPE VI funds, as Federal funds, must be loaned to the partnership at the Applicable Federal Rate, compounding annually. This results in a debt accrual tax issue that effectively limits the most efficient source of financing for public housing redevelopment—9% tax credits.

Desired Outcome—A technical legislative change so that HOPE VI funds are exempted from the Federally subsidized loan category, similar to HOME funds. Under this proposal HOPE VI loan funds, regardless of the interest rate (i.e., could be zero percent) would not be treated as a Federally subsidized loan. The project would be eligible for 9% credits so long as the project meets the deep targeting requirements applicable to HOME funds that require forty percent of the units in each building be occupied by families at or below 50% of median income. However, since most HOPE VI projects are intended to revitalize public housing in distressed areas, we would recommend that receipt of a below-AFR HOPE VI loan not disqualify the project for a 130% basis increase in difficult to develop areas and qualified census tracts.

Increase Homeownership eligibility up to 115% of area median income

Issue—Under the original HOPE VI program, PHAs could use HOPE VI funds to develop “Nehemiah-like” homeownership housing opportunities as replacement housing for demolished or disposed of public housing. Nehemiah-like homeownership allowed PHAs to develop opportunities for families with incomes up to 100% of median income, with 15% of the units available for families up to 115% of median income. This allowed PHAs to develop homeownership programs that served families with a very broad range of incomes. In 1998, Congress permanently authorized the HOPE VI program as section 24 of the Act. This eliminated the flexibility to design Nehemiah-like homeownership programs and PHAs were required to limit HOPE VI homeownership opportunities to families whose incomes are no more than 80% of areas median income

Desired Outcome—A technical amendment to section 24 to reestablish the Nehemiah-like homeownership program and allow PHAs to use HOPE VI funds to develop homeownership replacement housing opportunities for families with incomes up to 115% of median income.

Mixed Finance

Issue—Section 104(d) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 and section 105(b)(16) of the Cranston-Gonzalez National Affordable Housing Act provide that if displacement occurs in connection with the use of CDGB or HOME funds in a development project assisted with such funds, then comparable replacement dwellings must be provided in the community for the number of families in occupied or vacant occupiable units in the demolished affordable housing on a one-for-one basis. Congress permanently removed the public housing one-for-one replacement housing requirement from the Act in 1998. A one-for-one replacement housing requirement is inconsistent with the HOPE VI program and the imposition of a new one-for-one replacement requirement could result in the elimination of a valuable source of public housing redevelopment financing.

Desired Outcome—The HOME and CDBG antidisplacement requirements provide HUD with the authority to determine that the replacement housing requirements shall not apply in a particular case on the basis of objective data that there is an adequate supply of affordable housing for low and moderate income persons. HUD needs to provide a broad and definitive interpretation of the legislative provisions such that use of HOME and CDBG funds in HOPE VI and mixed finance redevelopments does not require one-for-one replacement; alternatively, the Council must work with HUD and Congress to enact a technical amendment to these provisions to provide a clear exception to any one-for-one replacement requirement for HOPE VI and mixed finance public housing projects.

The Enterprise Foundation
HOPE VI

The work of public housing revitalization is far from over, however. Many high-rise and mid-rise public housing developments, while not “severely distressed,” are physically obsolete or are fast approaching that point. Many are still home to high concentrations of extremely poor people. We encourage the Commission to recommend that Congress create a new, successor program to HOPE VI to address these housing needs and turn more dysfunctional, detrimental environments into healthy communities. The new program should incorporate the core principles that have characterized HOPE VI’s success: mixed-income housing; “new urbanist” planning and design elements; provision for infrastructure, community facilities and supportive services; and financial leveraging. We also recommend that HOPE VI’s successor include funding for technical assistance to PHAs from nonprofit and for-profit organizations with expertise executing large-scale housing development and linking social services to housing. Many PHAs’ primary focus is property management, but not necessarily development and community building. Allowing and encouraging PHAs to partner with more experienced entities would assure the continued success of public housing’s reinvention.

Habitat for Humanity
General Comments

It is our hope that the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development will continue to focus resources on assisting public housing authorities with program development and implementation and on enhancing partnerships with private and non-profit organizations that have extensive experience in homeownership counseling and lending, such as Habitat for Humanity.

McAuley Institute
General Comments

Nothing can contribute more to the economic self-sufficiency of families than safe, decent, affordable housing. As the Manpower Development and Research Corp. found in its study of the Minnesota Family Investment Program, quarterly earnings increased an average of 25 percent for former welfare recipients living in subsidized or public housing.

National Association of Housing and Redevelopment Officials
Comments in Entirety

INTRODUCTION

Housing policy in the 21st century must remain rooted in the concept that there be “a decent home in a suitable living environment for all Americans.” The policy also should take into account a number of factors that make it impossible for local government, with or without assistance from state government, to provide housing for all those in need at the local level. This fact has been acknowledged and taken into consideration with each passage of a major housing bill. The result has been that, annually, we have successfully provided housing to over 5 million families through both direct assisted rental housing and a variety of indirect assistance programs.

As we consider a national housing policy, we must recognize the success of the core housing assistance programs developed since the 1937 Housing Act. Public Housing has provided decent low-rent units to over 1.2 million families and is a program mostly administered by non-troubled agencies (99 percent). The Section 8 tenant-based program is tremendously successful in providing diverse housing options to 1.9 million households. Despite some current utilization problems, over 93 percent of Section 8 vouchers are leased up.

We should also recognize that the local housing agencies administering these successful programs do have a good track record. They are the key players in addressing the affordable housing needs at the local level. They are locally based agencies connected to a variety of funding sources at the local, state and federal levels. They also are facilitators of broad-based partnerships that respond to local markets and needs.

Change and/or redirection at the national level is sometimes good, but we must not throw out the baby with the bath water. The commission should not assume that it must offer recommendations that would radically change the current system. We must be careful to define the nature of the problem that needs to be fixed and offer recommendations to address the problem or problems that need to be corrected. In NAHRO’s view, the problems are very clear:

· There is a lack of available affordable housing for low- and moderate-income households.

· We have a public housing system that appears to reward failure and punish success.

· We have a public housing system that is hampered by outdated rules and federal micromanagement.

· Finally, there is a need for additional resources to adequately serve the population with the greatest housing needs.

NAHRO suggests an increase in the production of affordable housing units, deregulation of the public housing industry, rewards for success, and an increase in resources to local entities.

EXISTING PROGRAM ASSISTANCE

It is important to address the current programs and those being served by those programs. Blemishes exist, but success outweighs the failures. There is, and should continue to be, a commitment to the 1.2 million households served by the public housing program and the 1.9 million voucher holders. New programs and new directions should not ignore their existence and should appropriately recognize that their recipients are well-served in most instances. Change in programs and change in direction should not dramatically affect their lifestyle and assistance because some federal policy makers think there is a better approach to housing families.

The key, as we look to the new century and the housing crisis facing us, is figuring out how to preserve the assistance we currently provide, how to improve the delivery where necessary, and how to create new affordable housing options for the growing number of families unable to afford housing in the private market. A major responsibility of the commission is to properly distinguish between the existing inventory - be it hard units, vouchers, or some other form of assistance - and future programs or assistance that are above that baseline.

DEVOLUTION

A major question is what level of devolution should there be with current or future programs? The history of federal programs suggests that a strong federal role, resulting in micro-management, is unworkable for all involved. The public housing program is one of the most regulated federal programs and suffers because of it. The issue is not whether, years ago, there were valid reasons for such regulation because, at present time, there is no such basis for the current level of regulation of the housing programs.

There has been considerable discussion about whether states have the ability to better administer these programs than HUD. That isn’t the issue. There is no need for the feds or states to “administer” the programs in the fashion that HUD does. Moving responsibility to the states substitutes one bureaucracy for another and provides another opportunity for some administrative funds to be siphoned off and another layer of government imposing its will and priorities on localities. We have experienced some state agencies imposing priorities on small communities competing for CDBG funds distributed through the states. Some states, as a matter of principle, have made it a practice not to give 9 percent tax credits to local housing agencies.

We cannot state more strongly that the issues are local, the solutions should be local, and the expertise to effectively and efficiently administer these programs exists at the local level. This is particularly true with that large base of core programs currently in operation. If it isn’t broken (funding to the local agencies), don’t fix it!

Furthermore, 1,100 NAHRO members own or manage over 300,000 units of low-income housing funded outside of the public housing program. These units provide decent, safe and affordable housing to those in need without the level of oversight of the public housing program. These units set an example and should provide the basis for devolution of control to the local level.

Such devolution, however, should not go to the local level without some accountability and consequence in case of malfeasance or misfeasance. The industry supports sanctions against individual offenders, but not the whole class. Time and attention should be given to those who need help, while others should be allowed to pursue local goals and objectives, unfettered.

PUBLIC HOUSING

Experience with the public housing program has taught us many lessons and led to many innovations in the program. The best measure of success is the continuing demand for public housing and the consequent length of their waiting lists. Another is the increasing trend of residents’ movement toward self-sufficiency and a reduction in dependence on federal assistance. The average tenure in public housing is less than seven years. Among those leaving the program, an increasing number of families are moving up the economic ladder and entering the mainstream of homeownership and independence. NAHRO strongly recommends that public housing operating and capital funding continue to be provided directly to local housing agencies.

Misperception and misunderstanding govern the popular view of the public housing program. Many of the benefits, described above, are not recognized. That, notwithstanding, public housing does have deficient units, management problems, and a history of interference and influence by governmental entities at all levels. The solution is not to change the program but to address the problems where they exist. There seems to be a misperception about public housing professionals – that they lack commitment and tolerate poor management. Do not develop policy based on such false assumptions. Those administering public housing do not tolerate poor or corrupt management and are working to root out these problems. HUD also has congressionally mandated tools to address any isolated problems that exist. NAHRO supports any authority exercised by HUD to address these problems.

NAHRO also recommends complete deregulation(which was successful in the CDBG program(of the public housing program. Deregulation does not have to mean loss of complete federal control or influence. General federal policy and direction can be established with localities adhering to them, while still having the freedom to shape programs to meet their individual needs. The CDBG program can be used as a model.

The current public housing program has been aptly described as creating the “Mother, may I” syndrome among housing practitioners. It is a program based on a set of regulations that are used mostly to penalize local housing agencies for minor infractions, rather than giving incentives that encourage agencies to take necessary steps to improve the living conditions of their residents and management of programs.

Monitoring and assessment of performance is important. In this regard, the Commission should endorse the concept of third-party performance assessment of local housing agencies and other providers of housing assistance. The Commission also should recommend reconsideration of the Public Housing Assessment System (PHAS). PHAS is a system that creates more problems than it resolves. NAHRO is attempting to work with HUD to develop a more acceptable, user-friendly, and positive assessment program.

There does not appear to be universal acceptance of the theory of local flexibility and deregulation. Local housing agencies and HUD staff have lived for so long in a highly regulated environment. It has been difficult to take decisive steps to reverse that trend, despite the fact regulations are strangling the programs. There needs to be full recognition of the difference of needs and issues of the many communities participating in the program. Different solutions, at the local level, address those needs and issues.

Public housing should be further deregulated to permit local design and local administration or

programs. Any troubled agencies should be addressed individually. Authority exists to take effective and corrective action in these situations. Congress and HUD should modify the QHWRA legislation and regulations to permit maximum flexibility in lieu of the myriad of regulations recently issued.

Funding for the public housing operating fund, capital fund and the Section 8 program should be at the level required, based on the factors now utilized for determining funding levels. However, local agencies should be given authority for full and complete fungibility in the use of those funds. Those with program responsibility must retain that level of responsibility following the Commission’s recommendation. It is important to ensure the stability of the lives of those served and of the program.

With this premise in mind, NAHRO recommends providing local housing authorities with the ability to have full fungibility for its public housing programs (operating and capital funds) and the Section 8 program if they develop an agency plan that describes how the funds will be utilized. The first step in this direction was taken with the QHWRA for small agencies and in the Moving-to-Work demonstrations. Such fungibility will unleash the creativity at the local level that is necessary to craft solutions to local problems. This proposal is short of a full block grant in recognition of the needs of, and commitment to, the existing inventory of public housing units and existing voucher holders in each locality. However, fungibility does provide a significant level of flexibility that currently is not available to most communities.

SECTION 8 TENANT-BASED PROGRAM

Deregulation and flexibility should also be applied to the Section 8 program. There are a number of factors that affect the success, or lack thereof, of this market-driven program. Section 8 barriers are created by HUD-imposed fair market rents (FMRs) that are based on data from two years ago. These barriers should be removed. If such data has to be the basis for HUD FMRs, then the FMR calculation must be increased by an appropriate inflation factor representing the change in market over the prior two years. The FMR calculation should be based on the 50th percentile of rents and local housing agencies should be permitted to increase the payment standard to 120 percent of the FMR without prior HUD approval. HUD also should have the authority to increase the level further depending upon circumstances. The maximum rent contribution level for voucher holders should be reasonable, but, ultimately, left to local determination.

There are a variety of other recommendations to improve the effectiveness and the success of the program. Section 8 program monies (HAP funds) should have flexibility attached. This flexibility would permit local housing agencies to use additional resources to help families find housing. If strict limits remain, such as the 40 percent cap, resident income should be based on gross income as opposed to adjusted income. Tax incentives should be provided to encourage landlord participation in the program. The program should facilitate early occupancy rather than delays that negatively affect both voucher holders and landlords.

Funding for the tenant-based program should continue at a level that supports all of the vouchers currently allocated to housing agencies. Funding should continue to go directly to those agencies without being passed through an intermediary administering agency. As recommended above in the public housing section, NAHRO recommends housing agencies be given flexibility to exercise fungibility between Section 8 and public housing funds as deemed appropriate to address local circumstances.

RESIDENT INVOLVEMENT

Residents should be actively involved in the planning process as called for in the QHWRA. Residents are the primary beneficiaries of the programs and should be afforded the opportunity to participate in the planning process.

The programs should be designed to promote resident self-sufficiency, but at the same time, resident accountability. It is important to remember and understand, however, that these terms have different meanings and elements, depending upon the local environment. There is no one formula for all local agencies and their resident populations. There is value to reasonable work requirements for residents of public housing and Section 8. Such requirements, developed at the local level, must take into consideration the job training needed and the availability of sponsored or affordable childcare. There should be exceptions for the elderly, the disabled, and other residents with special needs.

A successful training and work program can produce the results that would obviate the need to consider time limits on the provision of housing. In addition, no action in this area should be taken without a full evaluation of the impact that time limits has had on families subject to welfare reform.

PRODUCTION PROGRAM

NAHRO strongly believes the response to the national need for affordable housing is the creation of a production program to supplement the ongoing efforts by local governments and local agencies. This unmet need for affordable housing is growing because real incomes for households of low- and moderate-income have been static while housing costs have been rising. Also, the supply of affordable housing is being reduced by expiring section 8 contracts, upgrading and redevelopment of public housing, and expiration of low- and moderate-income use requirements on assisted housing.

The key to such a program is flexibility for local determination of how to address individual community needs. The program should encourage mixed-income, mixed-finance developments. NAHRO believes a production program should have these features:

Funds should be distributed by a formula that will enable local jurisdictions to develop financially feasible units with long-term affordability. The program should maximize financial resources and the total number of units that can be developed. The production program funds should be allocated to local governments. Eligible sub-recipients should be local housing providers such as public agencies (including local housing agencies), nonprofit entities, or for-profit organizations.

The production program should provide full funding for the construction, acquisition, or rehabilitation of affordable units, resulting in a net increase of affordable units. Operating and capital needs of the production program units should be addressed up front, so as not to require continuing subsidies. The units should be developed as part of a mixed-finance, mixed-income model community.

The program should serve families or individuals whose incomes are 50 percent or less of area median income. Local governments should have the opportunity to apply for waivers to serve families earning up to 80 percent of median income if local conditions warrant it.

The production program, from the development stage through management of the finished units, should be governed by one set of rules. The rules and regulations for the public funds that provide the highest percentage of funds to the project should be the governing set of rules for the development. Different sources of funding should not produce a varied set of regulations for program administration.

In addition to a new affordable housing production program, NAHRO makes the following general recommendations for housing production:

· Increase the role of FHA in the production of multifamily housing for low-income families.

· Create tax incentives to promote the transfer of property from private to nonprofit owners.

· Revise federal tax policy to create incentives for developing affordable housing.

· Encourage state and local housing trust funds with an identified and dedicated source of ongoing funding other than annual direct appropriations.

National Housing Law Project
HOPE VI

In 1992 the National Commission on Severely Distressed Public Housing identified six percent of the public housing stock (approximately 86,000 units) as “severely distressed.” Today, HUD reports that it has approved demolition of substantially more units, 110,000 (of which 60,000 have already been demolished) and has targeted for demolition over the next four years approximately 75,000 units. HUD is continuing to approve PHAs’ requests to demolish public housing units, demolish and revitalize developments under the HOPE VI program, and authorize the conversion of public housing units. We are concerned that the units that are now identified for demolition or disposition or lost through conversion or HOPE VI revitalization increasingly include units that should be preserved as a viable resource for low-income tenants. We are also concerned that replacement units are not getting built in a timely fashion, in the anticipated neighborhoods, or in the numbers that were originally committed, and that former residents are being discouraged from or not provided with the opportunity to return to the revitalized site. Moreover, we have continuing concerns that under the HOPE VI program too many units are lost and the number of replacement public housing units is inadequate and substantially less than the number compelled by local need.

In addition, to the extent that vouchers are used for relocation and replacement units, tenants are having difficulty finding units in areas that are not impacted racially and economically. Also, in some areas, relocation is proceeding prior to the approval of relocation plans or in a manner that is inconsistent with the approved plan. Tenants, who chose to remain in public housing, are often offered units that are in areas and developments that are located in areas of substantial racial and economic concentration. Moreover, PHAs are not consistently tracking tenants who have been displaced by the demolition or conversions. Thus these tenants are not provided with the opportunity to return to the revitalized site when units are finally available.

We believe that Congress and HUD can and must do more to ensure that: valuable units are not lost and replacement units are sufficient to meet the low-income housing need and are timely produced; all tenants receive full relocation benefits; the Section 8 voucher program is an effective replacement resource; and the right to return to a revitalized unit is guaranteed for all displaced public housing tenants.

Planning Process

In 1998, Congress mandated that PHAs engage in a local planning process and involve tenants and the public in the five-year and annual decision-making process. This planning process is part of the federal effort to invest PHAs with increased local control and also hold PHAs accountable for their decisions. To assists PHAs in the planning process and for monitoring purposes, HUD currently requires PHAs to submit a “PHA Plans Template (HUD 50075)” for the five year and annual plans. The Comptroller General is in the midst of determining the degree of compliance by PHAs with plans approved by HUD. The Comptroller General must make a report to Congress by January 2001. We urge the Commission to review that report and to incorporate its findings in its recommendations.

At the local level, we are now near the end of the second year of that process. In the first two years, the involvement of tenants and the public in the process varied dramatically nationwide, as did the responses of PHAs to input from the tenants and the public, and the PHAs’ commitment to the planning process. Problems arose in the planning process as PHAs failed to comply with the essential elements of the process. For example, some PHAs failed to establish Resident Advisory Boards. When RABs were established, they often were not representative and resources were not allocated to them to facilitate their involvement. Public hearings were conducted at times and locations that were not conducive to broad or effective public and tenant involvement. Frequently, plan documents and the relevant attachments were not accessible or were difficult to obtain. In the worst cases, advocates, the public, tenants and their representatives were excluded from the planning process. Compounding the situation, HUD was not in a position to be alerted to the problems as no information regarding the process was sought from PHAs other than a preprinted certification of compliance form. Moreover, HUD did not have the staff to fully monitor PHA compliance with the process and to act affirmatively when problems arose to help resolve them.

We believe that Congress and HUD can improve PHA accountability by requiring more information to be included in the Annual Plan and enabling the public to access that information. We believe that the following will improve the process:

· Requiring PHAs to report on compliance with the basic elements of the plan process, such as the date of the public notice, place of publication and location and time of the public hearings.

· Requiring PHAs to report on the allocation of funds for tenants and RABs for training, technical assistance, coordination and access to information regarding the planning process.

· Scoring PHAs in the Public Housing Assessment System (PHAS) with respect to their compliance with the plan process, including the degree of involvement of the RAB and the public in the process.

· Requiring PHAs to report on their compliance with the mandatory provisions of the statute, such as, the earned income disregard and Section 3.

· Requiring PHAs to include basic information regarding the local public housing in their annual plans (for example, each PHA should set forth the total number of units, including Section 8 voucher units, under PHA management; the various rents for those units and the number of vacant units, including the progress that the PHA has made within the past three years to reduce the vacancies or improve voucher utilization; they should also include PHA’s PHAS scores).

HUD should be required to monitor and enforce the PHA plan process more effectively. HUD has a duty to review PHA plans for completeness, consistency with data available to HUD and for consistency with applicable federal laws. Because of staffing and other reasons, HUD is not currently exercising that authority. Congress should require HUD to comply with its obligations and provide it with funding to carry it out. To make the PHA plan process effective and meaningful, HUD offices must review PHAs’ annual plans, determine if they are adopted consistent with the plan process and are being followed. In addition, HUD should be required to respond swiftly to any complaints of noncompliance.

National Leased Housing Association
General Comments

Compensate PHAs for Additional Administrative Burdens

· Support H.R. 1960 to exempt small PHAs (<100 public housing units) from the requirement to submit an annual basis)

· Reduce the size and scope of the annual plan for all other PHAs

Since 1998, major unfounded burdens have been added:

· Lead-based paint analysis and treatment requirements

· Income matching

· Annual plan submission

· Deconcentration

· Sex offender screening

· Provide a source of, or funding for, on-going, in-depth training

· Provide an occupancy on-line Q&A site
National Low Income Housing Coalition
Preservation

The means to preserving public housing are different from those of Section 8, project-based housing, given the programs’ different origins and statutory base. But key to preservation of both kinds of housing are two things: sufficient capital resources and active, informed residents.

Capital resources. The attempt by HUD this year to cut the public housing capital fund even in the face of considerable backlog of modernization needs is an indication of a disturbing policy direction - the slow starvation of public housing. If HUD is dissatisfied with the rate at which certain PHAs use their capital funds, HUD should address those problems with the specific PHAs, not penalize the whole system. Further, HUD should aggressively enforce requirements that public housing be well-maintained, just as we maintain other public buildings that are a source of civic pride.

Resident participation. The other essential ingredient to the preservation of public and assisted housing is the development of the residents as advocates on their own behalf and on behalf of their neighbors. When the Congress devolved much responsibility for public housing policy making to the local level with the 1998 Public Housing Reform Act, it also vested a great deal of responsibility with the residents to hold PHAs accountable. The development and support of viable and meaningful resident-led organizations who are equal partners at the negotiating table with the PHAs, local officials, and other interested parties should be a major emphasis of HUD and a major thrust of federal housing policy.

Time limits. On a related note about resident participation, there is a fundamental incongruence between the emphasis in the law on strong resident organizations and the recurring threat of imposing time limits on housing assistance. The strong communities that we seek for public and assisted housing depend on long term resident leaders and a sense of commitment to one’s neighborhood in all residents. The threat of termination of assistance and forced relocation directly contradicts the value of strong communities.

Further, placing time limits on housing assistance merely sets up a rotation of poor families through public or assisted housing, into unaffordable private market housing, and ultimately into shelters or worse, because they cannot afford to sustain housing without assistance. In the absence of sufficient private market housing that extremely low income people can afford, setting time limits on their housing assistance is a punitive exercise with potential dire consequences for extremely low income families.

Patrick N. Sheridan
Preservation

A federally mandated preservation set aside of tax credits for federally assisted and public housing properties should be established
Public Housing Authorities Directors Association
General Comments

If there is an era of devolution, PHAs have yet to see the threshold.

Referring back to the vision statement again, PHADA believes that each well-run local housing authority should be permitted to set its own priorities, and should not be forced to operate under a “one-size-fits-all” national model that might work in some communities, but does not often work in others. Further, PHAs should be permitted to combine existing funds and other resources and set their own agendas in collaboration with residents, local government, and the community based on the local situation. In particular, PHADA believes that all public housing authorities under 250 units should be as totally deregulated as possible consistent with statutory requirements.

The flagship of HUD’s cumbersome regulatory process is the Public Housing Assessment System (PHAS). In no other area is the Department’s meticulous micromanagement more evident. PHAS is far too detailed, time-wasting, costly, and has never worked. Time and space do not permit a detailed analysis, but we recommend the Commission review PHADA’s recent guidebook to PHAS which is attached. To its credit, the new Administration recognizes the many flaws with the PHAS process, along with the National Academy of Public Administration, the General Accounting Office, the Inspector General, and even consultants hired by HUD to evaluate the program. Negotiations have begun to modify the program, but it is too soon to tell what might emerge. PHADA’s consistent position has been to drastically overhaul the current evaluation process.

If there is one clear theme running through PHADA’s vision for housing in the new millennium, it would be to “open things up.” In the book noted earlier, Sandra Newman relates that “although housing practitioners are no more likely to have a consensus view on all matters of policy in their field than any other group, they do seem to share at least one position. When asked how housing programs should change to foster economic independence among tenants, their consistent answer is: ‘Government should get out of our way.’”

Rather than provide a litany of what to do and not to do in the way of deregulation, PHADA recommends that the Commission take a comprehensive look at the Moving-to-Work (MTW) program. HUD has only recently begun the required evaluation of the program, but it was clear the program had potential early on when many HUD staffers resisted their loss of micromanagement control.

Briefly, the MTW program relieves PHAs of much of the burdensome regulatory requirements of the Department and instead permits them to devise their own policies and objectives within the broad statutory requirements. The purpose is to simplify program administration, devise locally planned interventions to help residents into the mobility mainstream, reduce costs of operations, and to increase housing choices for residents.

In addition to the various innovative housing and self-sufficiency strategies generated by MTW participants, the common elements are the simplification of operational requirements, the focus on achievable objectives, flexibility of administration, and a more businesslike approach to management, with limited HUD intrusion.

Capital Fund

With regard to the capital fund, PHADA participated in the negotiated rule-making process stipulated in the Quality Housing and Work Responsibility Act (QHWRA). We are persuaded that the resulting formula for fund distribution has the promise of a fair and equitable treatment of all PHAs. However, the promise becomes somewhat hollow when, as is currently the case, the Administration proposes to slash the capital funding by 25 percent. Worse, the proposed cut is not simply a one year event, but is expected to establish a new (and much lower) funding threshold.

PHADA urges the Commission to advocate for a retroactive restoration of the proposed cuts (if enacted) and for sufficient future funding.

The Administration’s questionable excuse for such a drastic cut, i.e., that PHAs are not promptly using the funds, is little more than a straw man. PHAs are demonstrably not hoarding or failing to use their capital funds in a timely manner, and most if not all of the funding available has been programmed and is being used within the time frames established by statute and regulation. Ironically, one of the more serious delays in using such funds is the Department’s own lack of timeliness in making the allocations. Capital improvement programs throughout government are phased in by necessity and the public housing capital fund is no exception. PHADA has prepared its own analysis of the Department’s flawed rationale for the cuts, which is attached.

The closest thing we have to an objective cost standard for capital improvements is the Abt and Associates study of public housing modernization needs which shows a backlog of more than $20 billion. Even at that, the amounts estimated would only bring the properties back to original condition, not up to current residential standards. PHADA recommends at a minimum that the current and accrued needs for capital funding be accurately calculated and funded, and that some portion of the backlog be addressed each year also. For example, PHADA recommended an appropriation of $3.5 billion in capital funds for FY 2002, as compared to the Department’s request of just $2.3 billion.

Operating Fund

For the operating fund, the Harvard Design Group is currently engaged in a major effort to establish cost standards for managing and maintaining public housing through the public housing operating cost study mandated by Congress. The study represents the first in-depth look at the subject since the development of the performance funding system some years ago and is long overdue.

PHADA and the industry welcome the research and are encouraged that, as noted above, it could lead to the predictable funding of PHAs at levels that represent actual, documented needs. At the same time, however, there is some concern about the methodology being used. In summary form, the study proposes to establish costs for running privately owned, assisted housing and then calculate the “add-ons” needed to meet all the additional requirements of public housing. The concern is that in the study of public housing operating costs, there may be insufficient attention to the actual operations of public housing itself. PHADA has provided the Harvard group with a critique of their proposed methodology, which is attached.

PHADA recommends at a minimum that the results of the Harvard study not be employed until they are thoroughly tested and vetted against the actual operating conditions of public housing.

Summary of Recommendations

· Expand the options for PHAs to use the 50th percentile on rents for Section 8 vouchers.

· Raise the 40 percent income-to-rent ratio to reduce barriers to family choice.

· Encourage the use of housing assistance funds for mobility counseling and helping families to move out of high poverty areas where that is the case.

· Reject the proposal to “compete out” the Section 8 voucher program to regional entities as unwarranted and unnecessary.

· Insist on level and predictable funding based on documented needs for both the capital and operating accounts in public housing.

· Advocate for restoration of 25 percent cut to capital fund (if enacted) and for sufficient future funding to preserve the existing stock.

· Require that the recommendations of the Harvard Design Group regarding the operating fund be thoroughly tested in “live” analysis before implementation.

· Expand the HOME program funding to significantly higher production levels.

· Eliminate or liberalize the 25 percent match requirement

· Eliminate the separate sets of rules for HOME and CDBG

· Extend the time to commit funds from two to three years

· Consider reviving the public housing development program in appropriate situations, under proper controls and guidelines.

· Increase statewide tax-credit allocations to increase production.

· Raise the limitations and increase funding for project-based vouchers in order to increase production.

· Remove the one-size-fits-all census data restriction on project-based vouchers and address deconcentration issues at the local level given the community circumstances.

· Make public housing authorities eligible participants in all forms of housing production and preservation programs, by definition.

· Commission targeted research and study of the relationship between assisted housing and welfare reform—where it stands currently, and where it should be.

· Provide debt subsidies, capital subsidies, and tenant-based assistance as appropriate to various markets and communities (and PHAs) in sufficient amounts to reduce the “housing gap” for many more families.

· Deregulate all public housing authorities with less than 250 units, consistent with statutory requirements.

· Overhaul the Public Housing Assessment System to make it more comprehensible, equitable, and consistent, using a negotiated rulemaking process.

· Consider using the Moving-to-Work model as a process for deregulating all public housing.

Surface Transportation Policy Project
General Comments

We recommend that federal housing programs should be integrated with transportation policies and investments, specifically so that public housing residents can conveniently and affordably gain access to jobs, commercial services, and reliable public transportation.

…

Planning models such as “Smart Growth,” which seek to create walkable, transit-oriented, communities with both jobs and housing have been shown to reduce automobile dependence. Other programs, such as the Location Efficient Mortgage program, allow families to qualify for larger loans if the house they hope to buy is in a relatively compact, transit-or pedestrian-oriented neighborhood. Such programs begin to direct the incomes of people receiving public housing assistance to investments that increase in value, rather than to short term expenditures that depreciate in value such as owning a car.
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